
THREE RIVERS DISTRICT COUNCIL

At a meeting of the   Leisure, Wellbeing and Health Committee held in the Penn Chamber, Three Rivers House, Rickmansworth, on   Wednesday, 16 March 2016   from 7.30pm to 9.09pm.
Present:
Councillors Sara Bedford (Lead Member, Health), Chris Lloyd (Lead Member, Leisure, Community and Wellbeing), Diana Barber (as substitute for Angela Roberts), Marilyn Butler, Stephen Cox (as substitute for Louise-Marie Nolan), Angela Killick (as substitute for Heather Kenison), Joy Mann, Ralph Sangster, David Sansom, Ann Shaw OBE (as substitute for Martin Brooks), Alison Wall and Chris Whately-Smith.
Apologies for absence were received from Councillors Martin Brooks, Heather Kenison, Marie-Louise Nolan and Angela Roberts.
Officers:
Charlotte Gomes, Leisure Development Manager


Chris Hope, Head of Community Services

Karl Stonebank, Partnerships Officer


Andy Stovold, Head of Community Partnerships


Helen Wailling, Committee Manager

Ryan Watson, Sports Development Officer

In attendance: two members of the public
Councillor Sara Bedford in the Chair
LW43/15
MINUTES


The minutes of the meeting held on 18 November 2015 were confirmed as a correct record and were signed by the Lead Members.
LW44/15
NOTICE OF OTHER BUSINESS

Item of other business – agenda item 12a – Strategic, Service and Financial Planning 2016-19 - Community Partnerships Service Plan (to enable officers to implement the service plan).

LW45/15
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

There were no declarations of interest. 
HEALTH
LW46/15
GET ACTIVE ACTION PLAN 2016-18

This report presented the Get Active Action Plan 2016-18 for Member comment and adoption to support the achievement of the Three Rivers Physical Activity Strategy 2015-18.

At its meeting on 3 June 2015, the Committee had agreed the Three Rivers Physical Activity Strategy 2015-18 and had requested that officers develop an action plan to deliver the performance indicators in the Strategy.


In response to Members’ questions, the Head of Community Partnerships and the Leisure Development Manager said the following:

· England Athletics 3-2-1 marked running routes – officers were looking at whether these could be put into Leavesden Country Park and South Oxhey Playing Fields.

· Running routes in the Aquadrome were being publicised through the Sport Relief Mile. A map would also be displayed at the Aquadrome. 

· The route for the Park Run in South Oxhey was muddy in winter. A capital expenditure would be needed to put pathways into the ground, and a report could be brought to the next Committee meeting on this. 
· Venues to be considered for park runs were the Aquadrome and Leavesden Country Park. A report on venues for future park runs also be added to the work programme.

· Referral Programme ‘Active for Life’ –work was being done to carry out further referrals countywide and to increase GP-based referrals. They were also looking at District Nurses or other professionals making the referrals. 
· The Herts Health walks in South Oxhey were ‘entry level’ walks. The aim was to increase the number of levels, and to target the walks in areas of deprivation. Volunteering needed to be developed to enable these walks to continue.

  


The Chairman proposed, duly seconded, the recommendations in the report.  


On being put to the Committee the recommendations were declared CARRIED, the voting being unanimous.


RESOLVED:

1) That the Committee agrees the Get Active Action Plan.
2)   That officers provide an annual update on progress against the action plan.   
LW47/15
STRATEGIC, SERVICE AND FINANCIAL PLANNING 2016-2019


This report enabled the Committee to comment on the Community Services (Environmental Protection and Environmental Health Residential Standards) plan for the three years commencing on 1 April 2016.
Councillor Ann Shaw drew Members’ attention to a national report in regard to encouraging children from low-income families to attend playschemes. 

RESOLVED:

That the Committee considers the service plan attached at Appendix 1 (Community Services (Environmental Protection and Environmental Health Residential Standards)) and recommends its content to Council at its meeting on 17 May 2016.
  Councillor Chris Lloyd in the Chair
LEISURE, COMMUNITY AND WELLBEING

LW48/15
LEISURE, COMMUNITY AND CAPITAL GRANTS APPLICATIONS

This item was taken out of order, before the item ‘Scotsbridge All-weather Artificial Sports Pitch Update Report.’

The Committee was being asked to consider Leisure & Community Grants for Hertfordshire Inclusive Theatre and Rickmansworth Waterways Trust.

The Committee was also being asked to consider Capital Grants for Rickmansworth Hockey Club, Rickmansworth Sailing Club and the Royal Voluntary Service.

Hertfordshire Inclusive Theatre (HITS)
Members made the following comments:

· Watersmeet was an expensive venue for workshops. It did have professional lighting and sound equipment but could be used as a venue for a final performance rather than for all the workshops.

· There was a concern that the workshops would be based in Rickmansworth and not in other areas of the District. 
· It would be helpful if a representative from HITS had come to speak to the Committee. Officers confirmed that HITS had been made aware that they had the opportunity to attend and address the Committee.
· If funding was given, the Council would need in-depth feedback from the participants HITS were working with.

Councillor Sara Bedford proposed, seconded by Councillor Chris Lloyd, that a decision on the grant application be deferred and that Hertfordshire Inclusive Theatre be asked to re-submit their application, taking into account the points made by Members listed above.
On being put to the Committee the recommendations were declared CARRIED, the voting being 11 for and 1 abstention.

RESOLVED:-

That a decision on the grant application be deferred and that Hertfordshire Inclusive Theatre be asked to re-submit their application, taking into account the points made by Members listed above.
Rickmansworth Waterways Trust (RWT)
The Partnerships Officer updated the Committee that RWT had said that additional toilets had been needed at every festival held to date due to a lack of capacity. In the previous year, the water pressure had dropped so much that Bury Lake Young Mariners had not been able to obtain any water.
Councillor Sara Bedford proposed, seconded by Councillor Chris Lloyd, the recommendation in the report, that a grant of £2860 be given.
On being put to the Committee the recommendation was declared CARRIED, the voting being unanimous.

RESOLVED:-


That the Leisure, Wellbeing & Health Committee approve the following Leisure and Community grant:




Rickmansworth Waterways Trust

£2860

  

  
Rickmansworth Sailing Club

The Sailing Club had stated that 26% of its membership was from Three Rivers District.
Councillor Chris Lloyd, seconded by Councillor Sara Bedford, proposed an amendment to the recommendation in the report, that a capital grant be given to the sailing club of £2600, based on the percentage of membership from Three Rivers District, but that the money not be released until the full funding had been received by the Club.
Members requested that the scoring system for applications be reviewed so that points could be deducted if an organisation was not going to reach a minimum number of Three Rivers residents.
Members also asked that the invitation to applicants to attend committee meetings should be reviewed, to emphasise that it would be helpful for the Committee if they did attend. 

It was noted that Rickmansworth Sailing Club was a very small club and there were no other places in the District for sailing for members of the general public.
Councillor Chris Whately-Smith proposed an amended recommendation that the full amount of £5000 be awarded, as recommended in the report. This was seconded by Councillor Stephen Cox.
Upon being put to the Committee, the first recommendation was declared CARRIED, that a capital grant be awarded of £2600, the voting being 7 For and 5 Against.

RESOLVED:-


That the Leisure, Wellbeing & Health Committee approve the following Capital grant:




Rickmansworth Sailing Club

£2600


That the money not be released until the full funding had been received by the Club.

  

  
Royal Voluntary Service (RVS)
It was noted that on page 32, paragraph 3.5.2, point 4, it should refer to Mill End Methodist Church and not Mill End Baptist Church.
Members queried why the applicant for this grant was the RVS and not Mill End Community Centre. They also asked which organisation would own the cooker, table, chairs and freezer once they had been purchased. 
The Head of Community Partnerships said that the RVS would be tenants of the Community Centre. As leaseholders, they would be able to make adaptations to the venue. 

Councillor Sara Bedford proposed, seconded by Councillor Ann Shaw, that the full amount requested be given but that a stipulation be given that the cooker, table, chairs and freezer should remain in Mill End Community Centre in the event that the RVS moved to another location.

Upon being put to the Committee, the recommendations were declared CARRIED, the voting being 11 For and 1 abstention.

RESOLVED:-


That the Leisure, Wellbeing & Health Committee approve the following Capital grant:




Royal Voluntary Service
£9190
  

  
With a stipulation that the cooker, table, chairs and freezer should remain in Mill End Community Centre in the event that the RVS move to another location.

Rickmansworth Hockey Club

In accordance with Council Procedure Rule 35 (B), Tim Martin from Rickmansworth Hockey Club spoke in support of the application.
The Partnerships Officer confirmed that following the previous funding decisions that evening, there was £18,340 capital grant remaining for 2015-16.
A Member asked if a limit could be considered on the size of grant given to one project.

It was requested that this be looked at in a future meeting, as well as whether applications for funding should be restricted to one or two periods a year, to allow applications to be compared against one another. 

Members asked about drainage on the land which was proposed for the pitch.

The Head of Community Services said that the Environment Agency had raised no issues in the original planning application. He was not aware of any further drainage surveys. Work was ongoing to make the riverbank more robust.

The Countryside Management Service was also working to alleviate the potential of flooding on the ground.

Tim Martin said that the technical construction of the pitch would improve the drainage of the area. The hockey pitch would be at ground level although there would be some extra soil available which could be used to alleviate flooding risks. The pitch would have a very porous surface with proper drainage.

Councillor Chris Whately-Smith proposed the recommendation in the report, but asked that the Hockey Club provide information to officers about the design of the pitch, to ensure that it was resilient to flooding. Councillor David Sansom seconded this proposal.
Upon being put to the Committee, this was agreed unanimously.


RESOLVED:-


That the Leisure, Wellbeing & Health Committee approve the following Capital grant:




Rickmansworth Hockey Club

£18,340


That the Hockey Club provide information to officers about the design of the pitch, to ensure that it is resilient to flooding.
  

  
LW49/15
SCOTSBRIDGE ALL-WEATHER ARTIFICIAL SPORTS PITCH UPDATE REPORT


The purpose of this report was to update Members on the progress of the Scotsbridge artificial all-weather pitch project and to highlight a current shortfall in capital funding.

A Member asked if the lease was just for the hockey pitch or if it also covered footpaths etc. Officers to provide a written answer.


Members noted that the period of payback for a capital loan would be covered by the leasing arrangements. Officers would need to be satisfied that the pitch was sufficient for community use. Although it was primarily a hockey pitch, it could be used for other sports. 

An annual report from the Hockey Club to Members would need to be supplied for the Members’ Information Bulletin. If officers were not satisfied with the progress made, the item would need to come back to Committee. 


A Member asked who had identified that this Section 106 money could be spent on leisure activities, and asked for confirmation from Finance and Legal on this. 


Councillor Lloyd, seconded by Councillor Sara Bedford, proposed the following recommendations:


 
1) To approve the club’s operational, community and funding plans (Appendix A) to allow for a lease of the land to be negotiated.

 

2) That delegated authority be given to the Director of Community and Environmental Services and the Head of Finance, in consultation with the Lead Member for Leisure, Community and Wellbeing to consider any objections to the proposed lease made under Section 123A of the Local Government Act 1972.

 
3) That the Committee supports the request for additional funding of £96,660 to the Hockey Club, and the Committee recommends to the Policy and Resources Committee the preferred funding option of a capital loan. 

 

4) That should Policy and Resources Committee agree to a capital loan, arrangements relating to this are agreed as detailed in section 4.3 of the report.

 

5) Should Policy and Resources Committee reject the recommendation of a capital loan then a capital grant utilising the S106 funding as detailed in point 4.1 be awarded to Rickmansworth Hockey Club.

 

6) That officers be satisfied that the pitch is sufficient for community use. Although primarily a hockey pitch, it should also be used for other sports.  

7) That an annual report from the Hockey Club to Members be supplied for the Members’ Information Bulletin. If officers are not satisfied with the progress made, the item to come back to Committee. 

Upon the recommendations being put to the Committee they were declared CARRIED, the voting being 10 For and 2 abstentions.

RESOLVED:-

 

1) To approve the club’s operational, community and funding plans (Appendix A) to allow for a lease of the land to be negotiated.

 

2) That delegated authority be given to the Director of Community and Environmental Services and the Head of Finance, in consultation with the Lead Member for Leisure, Community and Wellbeing to consider any objections to the proposed lease made under Section 123A of the Local Government Act 1972.

 

3) That the Committee supports the request for additional funding of £96,660 to the Hockey Club, and the Committee recommends to the Policy and Resources Committee the preferred funding option of a capital loan. 

Post-meeting note: since the Leisure, Wellbeing and Health Committee, Finance have advised that the following be recommended to P&R Committee on 21 March 2016:

That the Committee supports the request for additional funding of £96,660 from the Hockey Club, and the Committee recommends to the Policy and Resources Committee the preferred funding option of a capital loan.  Any loan would be subject to full due diligence by council officers and that the final decision is delegated to the Director of Finance in consultation with the Lead Member for Finance.

4) That should Policy and Resources Committee agree to a capital loan, arrangements relating to this are agreed as detailed in section 4.3 of the report.

 

5) Should Policy and Resources Committee reject the recommendation of a capital loan then a capital grant utilising the S106 funding as detailed in point 4.1 be awarded to Rickmansworth Hockey Club.

 

6) That officers be satisfied that the pitch is sufficient for community use. Although primarily a hockey pitch, it should also be used for other sports. 

Post-meeting note: since the Leisure, Wellbeing and Health Committee, Legal have advised that the following be recommended to P&R Committee on 21 March 2016:

If Members resolve to commit extra Section106 monies, this be subject to officers securing an acceptable level of free and subsidised use of the facilities by local residents which reflects planning policy and the level of investment being made and that this be delegated to Director of Community and Environmental Services in consultation with Chairman of Leisure, Wellbeing and Health Committee and Chairman of P&R.
7) That an annual report from the Hockey Club to Members be supplied for the Members’ Information Bulletin. If officers are not satisfied with the progress made, the item to come back to Committee. 

LW50/15
SERVICE LEVEL AGREEMENTS REVIEW
The Committee was asked to note the performance of organisations with which the Council had Service Level Agreements.

The Committee was also asked to consider its continuing support to these organisations.

Members noted that the organisations referred to in the report provided valuable services on behalf of the Council.

Councillor Lloyd, seconded by Councillor Sara Bedford, proposed the recommendations in the report. 

Upon the recommendations being put to the Committee they were declared CARRIED, the voting being unanimous.

RESOLVED:

1) That the Committee notes the performance of organisations with which the Council has Service Level Agreements.

2) That the Committee agrees to roll forward current SLA arrangements on an annual basis and formally reviews them again in 3 years’ time.

LW51/15
STRATEGIC, SERVICE AND FINANCIAL PLANNING 2016-2019
RESOLVED:

That the Committee considers the service plan attached at Appendix 1 (Community Services (Leisure and Landscape)) and recommends its content to Council at its meeting on 17 May 2016.
LW52/15
WORK PROGRAMME

To review and make necessary changes to the Committee’s work programme.


Members requested and noted the following additions to the work programme:

· The route for the Park Run in South Oxhey was muddy in the winter. A capital expenditure would be needed to put pathways into the ground, and a report could be brought to the next Committee meeting on this. And information on future park runs.
· Grant system to be reviewed (report to June 2016 – not grant applications in June 2016). Review report to include information on the following: should grants only be open for application one or two times a year?; should there be an overall limit on the amount given to any organisation; how are funding decisions made against the Strategic Plan?; how applications are assessed and are points taken away from the score if the project is not for Three Rivers residents; how applicants are invited / encouraged to attend the Committee.
· Report on regeneration of trees and woodland to include hedges. 

· Item on white water kayaking to be added – look at the possibility of offering facilities in the District. At the next meeting, an update on when a report on this item could be submitted to Committee.

· Report on health walks – explanation of what the strategy is - report to go in MIB and Three Rivers Times. Herts Year of Walking to be advertised on the TRDC website. 

RESOLVED:-


That   the Committee notes the items included in the work programme, subject to any amendments agreed at the meeting.  
LW53/15
STRATEGIC, SERVICE AND FINANCIAL PLANNING 2016-2019
RESOLVED:

That the Committee considers the service plan attached at Appendix 1 (Community Partnerships) and recommends its content to Council at its meeting on 17 May 2016.
  CHAIRMAN
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